

March 14, 2018

U.S House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative:

On behalf of the 1.7 million members of the American Federation of Teachers, I write to express our support for H.R. 4909, the STOP School Violence Act of 2018. We are glad that the bill's sponsors and House leadership agreed to prohibit using funds to arm teachers—namely, to purchase firearms and train individuals in the use of a firearm. The AFT supports bans on both assault weapons and high-capacity ammunition magazines, expanding and improving the background check system, encouraging the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to conduct research on gun-related deaths and rescinding the gun industry's immunity. Congress must listen to the public and respond as Australia did and pass commonsense gun violence prevention laws. We urge you to heed the cries of the students from Parkland, Fla., and their peers from across the nation and take the additional, meaningful steps outlined above to put an end to gun violence in our schools. The nation is watching and waiting for Congress to act.

Our collective responsibility is to ensure that our schools are safe and welcoming places of teaching and learning, not armed fortresses. Creating safe schools can't be an empty promise. It will require a balanced approach that addresses both the physical safety and the emotional well-being of students, educators and school employees—an approach that includes comprehensive school safety programs and procedures, welcoming and supportive school environments, mental health supports and commonsense gun safety legislation. To this end, much more work needs to be done, beyond the STOP School Violence Act.

The AFT calls on Congress to provide the resources to fully staff every school in America with qualified mental health professionals who can identify and intervene before students reach a crisis point. The House must also invest in ongoing schoolwide practices to reduce bullying behavior, community schools, after-school activities and programs like peer counseling, wellness programs and other social supports that are crucial steps toward reducing violence in schools. Congress cannot simply pass an omnibus bill that provides funding for the STOP School Violence Act while ignoring needed increases for crucial education and mental health programs. We must stop attacking problems only after the fact—prevention is a far more effective solution.

The American Federation of Teachers is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO

AFT Teachers
AFT PSRP
AFT Higher Education
AFT Public Employees
AFT Nurses and Health
Professionals

555 New Jersey Ave. N.W. Washington, DC 20001 202-879-4400 www.aft.org

Randi Weingarten
PRESIDENT

Lorretta Johnson SECRETARY-TREASURER

Mary Cathryn Ricker
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENTS Shelvy Y. Abrams

Mary J. Armstrong Barbara Bowen Christine Campbell Zeph Capo Alex Caputo-Pearl **Donald Carlisto** Larry J. Carter Jr. Kathy A. Chavez Melissa Cropper Evelyn DeJesus Marietta A. English Eric Feaver Francis J. Flynn David Gray David Hecker Jan Hochadel Fedrick C. Ingram Jerry T. Jordan Ted Kirsch Frederick E. Kowal Karen GI Lewis Karen E. Magee Louis Malfaro Joanne M. McCall John McDonald Martin Messner Daniel I. Montgomery Michael Mulgrew Ruby J. Newbold Candice Owley Andrew Pallotta Joshua Pechthalt Paul Pecorale David J. Quolke Stephen Rooney Denise Specht Wayne Spence Tim Stoelb Ann Twomey Adam Urbanski



If funds are allowed to be diverted to private schools, a change from current law under the STOP School Violence Act, we must make sure there are enough resources provided to address the needs of all schools and that discrimination is not allowed. It is concerning that under this bill, federal funds could be directed to schools that can potentially discriminate against students, as private schools lack the robust oversight and enforcement of federal civil rights protections overseeing public schools. This language must be addressed in conference negotiations with the Senate.

I encourage Congress to hear the concerns of parents, students and educators about over-policing in schools. Profiling outside of the school building, and disproportionate expulsions and suspensions within the school building, are serious concerns, and ideas like arming school staff or creating anonymous reporting systems—without due process—are problematic. As with gun violence, much more needs to be done to address these valid concerns. Most immediate, if the bill moves to conference, language should be added to require grant recipients to collect data on those identified through an anonymous reporting system, as well as subsequent referrals to law enforcement, to help identify any disproportionate application of the system toward students of color, students with disabilities or LGBTQ students, and language should be added to require grant recipients to provide redress opportunities for students who are erroneously flagged for threats of violence.

AFT members see the tragic results of gun violence every day. We are haunted by the stories our members have told of the horror that was visited upon Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School, Sandy Hook Elementary School and other schools upended by gun violence. Passage of the STOP School Violence Act would be a good step, but much more needs to be done to address the gun violence facing schools and communities. If the House refuses to consider commonsense gun violence reduction measures, then it will fail to put forth the kind of strategies we need to end this growing epidemic.

Thank you for considering our views.

Sincerely,

Randi Weingarten President

RW:emc opeiu#2 afl-cio